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Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board
Minutes of the meeting of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board held on 13 June 2013 at 10:00 am in the Elisabeth Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich
Present:

	Suffolk County Council:


	Councillor Joanna Spicer (Chairman)
Councillor Lisa Chambers, Cabinet Member for Education, Skills and Young People

Councillor Alan Murray, Cabinet Member for Health and Adult Care

Deborah Cadman, Chief Executive

Sue Cook, Director for Children and Young People’s Services

Tessa Lindfield, Director of Public Health

Anna McCreadie, Director for Adult and Community Services 

	NHS Great Yarmouth and Waveney Clinical Commissioning Group
	Andrew Evans, CCG Chief Executive

	NHS West Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)
	Dr Christopher Browning, CCG Chairman

	NHS Ipswich and East Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)
	Dr Mark Shenton, CCG Chairman

	NHS West Suffolk and Ipswich and East Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Groups (CCGs)
	Julian Herbert, Accountable Officer (Vice-Chairman)

	Ipswich Borough Council
	Councillor Neil MacDonald

	Suffolk Coastal and Waveney District Councils
	Councillor Mary Neale

	Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils
	Councillor Dr Michael Bamford

	St Edmundsbury Borough and Forest Heath District Councils
	Councillor Sara Mildmay-White

	HealthWatch Suffolk
	David Evans, HealthWatch Suffolk Chairman

	Police and Crime Commissioner
	Tim Passmore

	Chief Constable
	Douglas Paxton

	Suffolk’s Voluntary and Community Sector Congress
	Jacqui Martin

	Suffolk’s Chief Executive Group
	Charlie Adan

	NHS England (East Anglia Area)
	Adrian Marr



Supporting Officers present:

Allan Cadzow, Assistant Director, Children and Young People’s Services

Richard Hunt, Head of Service Development, Adult and Community Services

Linda Pattle, Democratic Services Officer
The Chairman welcomed new members of the Board.
1. Election of Vice-Chairman
On the proposition of Councillor Joanna Spicer, seconded by Anna McCreadie, it was agreed that Julian Herbert be elected as Vice-Chairman for 2013/14. 

2. Public Participation Session
There were no applications to speak to speak in the Public Participation Session.

3. Chairman’s Announcements
The Board noted:

a) That on 20 June 2013 a development session would take place for Board members on the subject of adult safeguarding.
b) That four dates for Board meetings in 2014 had already been fixed.  However, it was proposed to arrange a further two meetings a year from 2014.  Where appropriate, Board meetings would be combined with development sessions.

c) That it was hoped to arrange for the Board to meet in a variety of venues.  Members were asked to contact the Chairman or Linda Pattle with suggested venues.
d) That the Chairman, with support from Board member Charlie Adan, would explore available flexibility with regard to the Board’s meeting format, given that, in accordance with the Health and Social Care Act 2013, it had been constituted as a committee of the County Council.
e) That, following a successful application to become one of thirty national pilots under the “System Leadership:  Local Vision” leadership support programme, Anna McCreadie would co-ordinate the Board’s representation at the Programme’s launch event, to be hosted by the King’s Fund on 28 June 2013.
4. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interest or dispensations.

5. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
No apologies for absence had been received.  The Chairman apologised for the fact that she would have to leave the meeting early in order to attend a funeral.
6. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The notes of the meeting of the Shadow Board held on 15 March 2013 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
In relation to Note 7(b), the Board noted that it had been agreed that district and borough councils would be represented on the System Leadership Partnerships for the area covered by the Ipswich and East Suffolk CCG and the West Suffolk CCG.

In relation to Note 9(e), the Board noted that a workshop would be taking place on 1 July 2013 to consider the respective roles of HealthWatch, the Health Scrutiny Committee and the Health and Wellbeing Board.  Outcomes from the Workshop would be reported to the Board as part of the Board’s new Information Bulletin.
7. Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy Action Plan Process
Tessa Lindfield introduced a report at Agenda Item 6, providing an update on progress in delivering the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy (JHWS).  Printed copies of the following documents were made available to members:
“A Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy for Suffolk – A Ten Year Strategy 2012 - 2022 – Early priorities for review 2015” (May 2013)

“A Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy for Suffolk – Summary “ (May 2013)

The Board noted that, as its annual stakeholder engagement, it would sponsor a conference (planned for Autumn 2013) on the theme of:  ‘Older people in Suffolk have a good quality of life’.

Decision:  The Board:
a) Appointed the following Board Link Members for each JHWS theme to support the JHWS officer leads:

Outcome 1:  Every child in Suffolk has the best start in life:  Councillor Neil MacDonald
Outcome 2:  Suffolk residents have access to a healthy environment and take responsibility for their own health and wellbeing:  Councillor Mary Neale
Outcome 3:  Older people in Suffolk have a good quality of life:  Councillor Sara Mildmay-White

Outcome 4:  People in Suffolk have the opportunity to improve their mental health and wellbeing:  Councillor Dr Michael Bamford
b) Agreed the JHWS delivery planning process as outlined from paragraph 12 onward of the report at Agenda Item 6.
c) Agreed the Board’s continuing role in delivering and monitoring the JHWS, as described from paragraph 18 onwards of the report at Agenda Item 6.
d) Agreed to receive performance updates based on exception reporting at future Board meetings

e) Agreed as part of its on-going stakeholder engagement to sponsor a conference in Autumn 2013 focussed on JHWS Outcome 3 (older people), as described in paragraph 25 of the report at Agenda Item 6.
f) Agreed that an initial action plan would be provided to the Board by the September 2013 meeting, along with a progress report of activities underway for each theme.

Reason for Decision:  The Board wished to be assured that the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy was being delivered, and to be engaged in that delivery.
8. Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board Physical Activity Delivery Plan
Anna McCreadie and Richard Hunt introduced a report at Agenda Item 7, updating the Board on progress in developing a physical activity delivery plan.
Decision:  The Board:
a) Endorsed the content of the physical activity delivery plan, as set out in Appendix 1 to the report at Agenda Item 7.
b) Agreed that the Most Active County Advisory Group should undertake further work on the medium-term actions (as set out Appendix 1) and report to the Board at the December 2013 meeting.
c) Identified the following short-term action priorities:
i) Public Health designing a health improvement campaign on behalf of the Health and Wellbeing Board to encourage walking (including active travel)
ii) Testing new approaches and locations for engaging inactive people in physical activity
iii) Targeting the inactive population at large as well as people who were hard to reach.

d) Agreed that further costing work would need to be carried out.  In this regard, the Board acknowledged that in some cases the Board might need to find ways of carrying out the actions as part of the core business of member organisations without any additional funding. 

e) Agreed that Councillor Mary Neale, as part of her Board member/lead Board link member for JHWS Outcome 2, would be the Board champion for the Most Active County;

f) Made a commitment to ensure the implementation of the specific actions to be undertaken by Health and Wellbeing Board member organisations set out in the delivery plan at Agenda Item 7.

Reason for Decision:  The Board considered that there was clear evidence to demonstrate the need to focus on increasing physical activity levels amongst the population of Suffolk. This evidence had been detailed through reports to the Board in June 2012 and March 2013. Further recently released figures showing a local area breakdown of primary and secondary care costs attributable to physical inactivity had been included at Appendix 2 of the report at Agenda Item 7 for information.

The Board recognised that physical activity cut across all four of the key priorities of the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy for Suffolk.  Members therefore acknowledged that increasing physical activity levels would be important in meeting the JHWS outcomes.
9. Proposal for Suffolk Alcohol Strategy Development
Tessa Lindfield introduced a report at Agenda Item 8, outlining the current position and proposed future strategic response to the issue of problematic alcohol use in Suffolk and its effects on individuals, families and the community.  The proposed strategy would combine actions to reduce the crime and disorder associated with alcohol misuse as well as the detrimental effects on health and wellbeing for the drinker, their friends and family and the community.  The strategy would also be aimed at reducing pressures on hospital accident and emergency units.  The report also set out the proposed timetable for completion of the plan, key individuals who needed to be involved and options for implementation.
Decision:  The Board:

a) Supported the development of a Suffolk Alcohol Strategic Plan as set out in the report at Agenda Item 8.

b) Approved the proposed steps aimed at securing partnership engagement and delivery of the Plan.
c) Agreed that by the end of 2013 the Strategy would be brought back to the Safer Suffolk Partnership and the Health and Wellbeing Board in the form of an Information Bulletin item.

d) Requested an Information Bulletin item about work which had taken place with supermarkets in Ipswich to limit the sale of high strength alcohol.

Reason for Decision:  The Board wished to be involved in the design and delivery of an Alcohol Strategy for Suffolk.  Members were aware that in order to deliver the plan effectively it was imperative that partnerships work cohesively.  They recognised that the strategic plan linked clearly with the objectives of the Community Safety Partnerships via the Safer Suffolk Partnership Board, the Police and Crime plan, the objectives of the Health and Wellbeing Strategy, and, the Adult Social Care and the Children and Young People’s Directorates of the County Council.  

10. Suffolk Family Focus (“Troubled Families”)
Allan Cadzow gave a presentation about the way in which the Government’s Troubled Families initiative was being tackled in Suffolk.  Suffolk’s innovative multi-agency approach was called Suffolk Family Focus.
Decision:  The Board:

a) Recognised the importance of the Suffolk Family Focus programme, and agreed that Board member organisations should:

i) Take an active interest in the initiative and allow their staff to be involved.

ii) Actively encourage their staff to work differently and give them the time and space to do so.
iii) Give Troubled Families priority access to services.
iv) Respond swiftly and holistically when asked to do so.
b) Requested that the presentation be made available (in a slightly longer format) to all Board members.

c) Agreed that at its meeting on 12 December 2013 the Board would receive the outcomes of a peer review of a pilot approach being undertaken in Lowestoft.

Reason for Decision:  

The Board was aware that the Troubled Families initiative had been launched by the Government in 2011, with the aim of turning around the lives of 120,000 families across the country by May 2015.  Members heard that it was estimated that there were approximately 1,150 troubled families in Suffolk, costing the public sector an estimated £9bn per year.  They welcomed the fact that a multi-agency approach was being taken.
The meeting was adjourned from 11:58 to 12:05 pm.  Councillor Joanna Spicer left the meeting, and when it reconvened it was chaired by Julian Herbert.

11. Expression of Interest to become a Department of Health ‘Pioneer’ for Health and Social Care Integration

Anna McCreadie introduced a report at Agenda Item 10, seeking the Board’s support for a proposal to submit an Expression of Interest to become a Department of Health ‘Pioneer’.

Decision:  The Board:

a) Supported the proposal to submit an Expression of Interest (EOI) to the Department of Health seeking to become a ‘Pioneer’ for Health and Social Care integration. 

b) Delegated development of the EOI to Anna McCreadie, Julian Herbert and Andy Evans, in consultation with the Board’s Chairman.

Reason for Decision:  The Board was aware that in its invitation to submit an Expression of Interest, the Department of Health had stated:

“The involvement and support of Health and Wellbeing Boards (as a minimum, by the end of the selection process) will be an essential prerequisite for any area to become a pioneer. “

Members considered that becoming a ‘pioneer’ would:  build on existing good work; support Suffolk’s high level of ambition; accelerate more effective ways of working to deliver Suffolk’s Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy; and enhance the Board’s influence in improving health and wellbeing.

With the agreement of Board members, the order of business was amended as set out below.
12. Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin
At Agenda Item 12, the Board reviewed its Forward Work Programme.  Members wishing to suggest any additions to the Programme were asked to contact Linda Pattle.
Members received an Information Bulletin at Agenda Item 12, and the following information was tabled:

Local Government Association Event 17 July 2013:  Immunisation – protection across the lifecourse

The Board also noted that, on behalf of the Suffolk Chief Executives Group, Charlie Adan was leading on a multi-authority bid to the Department for Communities and Local Government Transformation Challenge Award.  Part of the bid would focus on Ageing Well – particularly age appropriate housing.  The Board agreed to receive an update on the bid in a future Information Bulletin.
13. Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.
14. Joint Commissioning in Nottinghamshire
The Board welcomed Mr David Pearson, Director of Adult Social Services at Nottinghamshire County Council.  Mr Pearson gave a presentation about Nottinghamshire’s experience as a Health and Wellbeing Board ‘early implementer’.  He spoke about the Nottinghamshire Board’s supporting structures, described that Board’s priorities for 2013/14, and outlined what he considered to be the keys to success.
The following information provided by Mr Pearson was made available to members:

Joint Commissioning:  Examples from Nottinghamshire County Council’s work with partners

ADASS Futures April 2013 – Getting real about outcomes

The presentation was followed by a question and answer debate.  The Board thanked Mr Pearson for attending and giving a very useful and thought-provoking talk.

15. Date of Next Meeting
The Board noted that the next meeting was scheduled to take place on Thursday 5 September 2013 at 10:00 am (venue to be confirmed).

The meeting closed at 1:05 pm.
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